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CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Gaspard called the meeting to order at 1:04 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Gaspard led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS
Delete Board Action 2009-18 Fund Expenditure for Challenge Course





Add Board Action 2009-19 Sabbatical for Christie Flynn
MEETING MINUTES   
Dr. Spain-Remy moved and Mr. Hamry seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the May 13, 2009 regular meeting.



MOTION PASSED

INTRODUCTIONS

Joelle Pretty- Director of TRIO

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Samantha Lopez)

Ms. Lopez reported that student government voted to ratify the 2009-2010-student government and activities board teams. They are incredibly talented and will provide leadership to next year’s students. 

Ms. Lopez reported that the Student Awards Ceremony was an awesome event honoring exceptional students, faculty and staff. Student Appreciation Week was very successful and all who attended had fun. Students are now looking forward to graduation at the end of the week.

Ms. Lopez expressed her appreciation for the opportunity to work with the Board this academic year; it was a great experience with many opportunities for learning.

ASPCP (Reported by Chris Scaniffe)

Mr. Scaniffe provided the board members with copies of latest issue of the Puyallup Post and the annual Student Life Core Abilities report, which encapsulates some of the hard work students have put into programs and activities this year.

Mr. Scaniffe introduced Mr. Brandon Pogue as the new 2009-2010 Puyallup Student Body President. Currently interviews are being conducted to fill the positions on the activities board for next year.

 Mr. Scaniffe stated that the Puyallup Student Award Ceremony celebrated many students as well as faculty and staff recognizing their hard work and contributions to the college. Dr. John Lucas and Ms. Nikki Poppen-Eagan were voted outstanding faculty members of the year, Ms. Mary Meulblok was voted student advocate of the year, and Mr. Ebraham Ishmael was voted Multicultural student of the year. 

Mr. Scaniffe reported that the student leadership team will be attending their last retreat of the year, hosting several final events and helping to ensure that the transition between this year’s leadership team and next’s goes smoothly.

Mr. Scaniffe expressed his appreciation to the Board for allowing him to discuss the important work of students; he enjoyed his opportunity to work with the Board throughout the year.

Mr. Gaspard offered congratulations to both student body presidents, and expressed his appreciation for the work they did on behalf of students. He stated that he believes both of them will be very successful in their future careers.

PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)

Ms. Norman offered her congratulations to the graduating students as well as the retiring faculty.

Ms. Norman reported that the faculty has voted in favor of researching what a faculty senate would mean for Pierce College and will begin to look at senate models from other colleges during the summer. 

She stated that a faculty senate would tie into shared governance, which the college continues to refine. She believes there is much more transparency throughout the decision making processes at the college and the task force on committees will continue their work to define the college’s committee structure. She expressed her appreciation for the work that the federation administration team has done together this year; common resolution was reached on many issues while other issues still need further discussion. She stated that the college is still working toward a common shared governance vision.

Ms. Norman reported that faculty were disappointed that two sabbaticals were not approved for the next academic year. They are thankful for the one sabbatical approved and hope that the budget issues improve so that Ms. Flynn will have the opportunity to continue her sabbatical through next spring.

Mr. Gaspard thanked Ms. Norman for her work on behalf of the faculty and expressed his appreciation for the tremendous improvement to the working relationships throughout the district and hopes that it will continue to improve in the coming year. On behalf of the board he thanked all faculty for the work they do on behalf of students.

WPEA Representative (Reported by Erlinda Cruz)
Ms. Cruz reported that classified staff representatives continue to meet with Human Resources staff to discuss employee concerns and questions. Human Resources continues to identify training opportunities for supervisors and managers, the training has helped improve communication and relations between various levels of staff and management. In mid-June there will be training on the new collective bargaining agreement language.

Ms. Cruz reported that a general membership meeting was held to update staff on union activities such as the climate survey, budget, and changes to the collective bargaining agreement.

Ms. Cruz reported that during the summer classified staff would be taking the opportunity to participate in the Washington State Trip Commute Reduction Program, which includes telecommuting, flex-hours, carpooling and other trip reduction methods.

Ms. Cruz stated that job representatives would have a follow-up meeting with members of the administration to discuss issues brought up in the climate survey.

BOARD ACTION

Board Action 2009-11 Retirement of Paul Clinton- Art Instructor

Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Hamry seconded the motion to publicly acknowledge the retirement of Paul Clinton, Art Instructor at Fort Steilacoom. 

MOTION PASSED

Mr. Meyer read the attached board resolution, commending Mr. Clinton for his undisputed commitment to the field of education and his dedicated service to Pierce College. Board members extended their best wishes for an enjoyable retirement.

Dr. Green highlighted some of Mr. Clinton’s accomplishments during his tenure with Pierce College.

Board Action 2009-12 Retirement of Jo Davies- Reference/Instruction Librarian

Dr. Spain-Remy moved and Mr. Hamry seconded the motion to publicly acknowledge the retirement of Jo Davies, Reference/Instruction Librarian.

MOTION PASSED

Dr. Spain-Remy read the attached board resolution, commending Ms. Davies for her undisputed commitment to the field of education and her dedicated service to Pierce College and in particular the Library. Board members extended their best wishes for an enjoyable retirement.

Dr. Green highlighted some of Ms. Davies’s accomplishments during her tenure with Pierce College.

Board Action 2009-13 Retirement of Mr. Dennis Morton

Mr. Hamry moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to publicly acknowledge the retirement of Dennis Morton- Sociology Instructor.

MOTION PASSED

Mr. Hamry read the attached board resolution, commending Mr. Morton for his undisputed commitment to the field of education and his dedicated service to Pierce College and in particular the Social Science Division. Board members extended their best wishes for an enjoyable retirement.

Dr. Green highlighted some of Mr. Morton’s accomplishments during his tenure with Pierce College and stated that he was a gentleman and a scholar.

Board Action 200-14 Retirement of Ms. Margaret Payne

Ms. Joe moved and Mr. Hamry seconded the motion to publicly acknowledge the retirement of Margaret Payne- English Instructor/ Art and Humanities Division Chair.

MOTION PASSED

Ms. Joe read the attached board resolution, commending Ms. Payne for her undisputed commitment to the field of education and her dedicated service to Pierce College and in particular the Arts and Humanities Division.

Dr. Green and Ms. Yochum highlighted some of Ms. Payne’s many accomplishments during her tenure with Pierce College and stated that all would miss her. Ms. Payne stated that she would miss the students, the people, and the many friendships she made throughout her years with the college.

Board Action 2009-19 Sabbatical Leave Request for Ms. Christie Flynn- Librarian

 Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Hamry seconded the motion to approve the sabbatical for Ms. Flynn.

MOTION PASSED

Mr. Meyer read the attached board resolution, which stated that due to unstable financial conditions facing the District, the 2009-2010 sabbatical leave would be decided on a quarterly basis. Ms. Flynn will be notified of the continuation or non-continuation of her sabbatical leave no later than November 30, 2009 for Winter quarter and February 15, 2010 for Spring quarter.

Mr. McMeekin stated that Ms. Flynn has submitted a very powerful proposal surrounding “service learning” and that the Educational Leave Committee supports this resolution without reservation.

Ms. Flynn stated that she plans to explore service learning and the possibility of implementing a program at Pierce College. Service learning gives students opportunities for volunteering, internships, and fieldwork, which extend the classroom experience. Ms. Flynn plans to study successful models and determine how to translate the program to a two-year college. She will make connections, create partnerships and develop curriculum.

SETTING DIRECTION / VISION

Chancellor’s Report

Dr. Johnson stated this year has been challenging for the district, everyone has worked to adjust to new realities, not only at the college but also in society.

Dr, Johnson acknowledged the many contributions of the faculty and staff and thanked the retirees for their outstanding service and commitment to students and the community.

Dr. Johnson stated that the college is weathering the storm and is positioned to continue succeeding, a large part is due to the willingness of the faculty and staff to be involved in district-wide budget conversations, commitment to creative problem solving, and willingness to pick up extra work in order to serve students.

Dr. Johnson stated that the District is positioned well for the future, there has been money set aside in a reserve account and areas have been pruned that would be able to be restored quickly when the economy turns around. We are committed to making it through these challenging times. It is important to celebrate the many good things that have happened this year.

Dr. Johnson shared several highlights that represent accomplishments toward the Board’s Five Expected Outcome Policies:

Access, Student Learning and Success

· Faculty and Staff have worked to serve more students than ever and now we are 6% over our projected enrollment, which is contributing to Pierce’s solid financial situation.

· The District has secured federal economic stimulus money for two new programs- CNA-IBEST at Puyallup and Health Information Integrated Technology at Fort Steilacoom.

· The District has earned student achievement points through the State Board’s new system that rewards colleges for moving students further and faster through our college.

· Student Services staff at Fort Steilacoom opened a new welcome center to better serve students.

Institutional Excellence

· The District IBEST programs received national attention.

· The PEN employee newsletter and the Fort Steilacoom student newspaper The Pioneer both won national awards.

· Our accreditation visit resulted in celebrating many good things on campus, with some things we still need to work on.

· The Institutional Research office is providing extensive support for the Institutional Effectiveness Committee.

· The IT department is finding new technology solutions to make the District more efficient.

Community Partnerships

· The Foundation is launching a fundraising campaign to equip the two new buildings with equipment for 21st Century Learning.

· Fort Steilacoom is partnering with Central Washington University to offer two new degrees in social services and interdisciplinary social sciences, as well as an ESL endorsement.

· Pierce College Puyallup was part of a city effort to secure a LIFT grant to improve transportation and technology in the region.

· The Extended Learning programs have continued to reach out in all corners of the District to serve special populations, work with business and industry, and to extend services world wide to those serving in the military and through international programs.

· Pierce College students took a statewide leadership role on the Student Voice Academy and through increased legislative relations in Olympia.

Positive College Environment

· Administration has had on-going meetings with PCFT and WPEA to improve communications and address issues and concerns as they arise.

· The Cabinet taskforce on committees has been working to better define shared governance and committee structure of the college.

· Pierce College continues to be committed to transparent and inclusive processes across the District.

· Dr. Johnson stated that as the District looks to the future, it will continue to monitor student’s demand for access and work with community partners, state officials, and legislators to bring as many resources as possible to the District and to look for ways to continue to collaborate to leverage those resources.

Dr. Johnson shared the 21st Century Learning Campaign naming opportunities guide. Each area of the new buildings has been given financial naming levels, which she will use as a guide in approving donor naming. Donors to the campaign have an opportunity to honor publicly and in perpetuity, a corporate, family member, or individual.

Public Comment

Mr. Gaspard asked if there was any public comment regarding the 2009-2010 Operating Budget?

There were no comments and Ms. Wiszmann moved forward with the budget presentation.

2009-2010 Budget Development

Board Action 2009-15 Pierce College 2009-2010 Operating Budget

Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Hamry seconded the motion to approve the 2009-2010 Operating budget as presented.

MOTION PASSED

Ms. Wiszmann stated that the board members were provided an in-depth report during their study session that gave details on what the Pierce College 2009-2010 budget looks like. She stated that the budget team tried to create a budget that addresses the emerging needs of the district and our students. She gave a brief summary of the budget, which includes the following points:

· Pierce College pruned its budget in several areas. The Budget Team gave much consideration to positioning the district to either recover quickly when the economy turns around or deal with additional cuts during 2009-2010.

· In all, the budget was reduced by $3,234,432.00

· The District was spared severe cuts in many areas, thanks to the work of the faculty who maximize the number of students in each class, and the work of the staff and faculty who are serving more students than ever.

· The Budget Team decided it was wise for the District to set aside money ($520,896), in case hard times continue and the state requires another mid-year cut.

· The budget was built on the district’s FTE targets and running start enrollments. 

· There are $1million dollars in one-time investments.

· Extended Learning programs contributed $1million dollars in in-direct funds.

Ms. Wiszmann acknowledged the following groups for their work on this complex process:

· The District Budget Team comprised of all executive team members, key budget managers, and representatives from both unions. Everyone devoted many hours to this process.

· The District Policy and Governance Cabinet served a budget development oversight role, reviewing budget progress, alignment with the values and principles, and communication throughout the district.

Mr. Gaspard stated that the board set very clear expectations, asking the Chancellor to lead an inclusive, collaborative transparent process recognizing the dire financial situation facing the district. Difficult decisions were made resulting in the best budget possible to serve students. He acknowledged the entire district for their participation in the process and their work on behalf of students. 

Mr. Meyer acknowledged the approach the college has taken on contingency planning; he believes that Pierce College is a leader in how to handle a budget reduction process. In light of what he has heard of other college’s budget processes he believes Pierce College should be a model institution on budget planning.

Dr. Johnson acknowledged Ms. Wiszmann and Mr. VonHasslen for their exceptional work in putting this budget together; it is a tremendous amount of work and they have worked tirelessly on behalf of the district.

Board Action 2009-16 Memorandum of Understanding with the Foundation

Mr. Meyer moved and Dr. Spain-Remy seconded the motion to approve the Memorandum of Understanding with the Pierce College Foundation as presented.

MOTION PASSED

Ms. Wiszmann stated that the State of Washington has established a pool of funds to defray the impact of escalating construction costs for projects funded for the 07-09 biennium; and that Pierce College qualifies for escalation pool matching funds for the Rainier and Arts and Allied Health buildings, currently under construction.  The Pierce College Foundation has launched a $1.5 million 21st Century Learning Campaign to assist Pierce College in equipping these buildings with state of the art equipment and program enhancements, funds raised through this campaign qualify as matching funds under the terms of the escalation pool, but will be collected over a three-year period. The state legislature authorized the carry forward of 07-09 capital dollars into 09-11, but did not authorize the carry forward of escalation pool matching funds, she is asking the Board of Trustees of Pierce College to authorize the payment of $619,516 from district reserves to match state escalation pool monies for the Rainier and Arts and Allied Health Buildings.

INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Assessing Fees and Services

Board Action 2009-17 Running Start Fee Waiver

Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Hamry seconded the motion to approve the Running Start Fee Wavier as presented.

MOTION PASSED

Dr. Johnson explained that state law was recently amended to allow colleges to charge existing mandatory fees to Running Start Students so Pierce College will charge mandatory fees to Running Start students effective Fall Quarter 2009. However the state law also requires colleges to waive mandatory fees for low-income Running Start students. This resolution will allow the college to establish a Running Start Waiver to be made available to students who meet one or more low-income criteria.  Criteria may include, but are not limited to: eligibility for the free and reduced lunch program, eligibility for public assistance, or status as a foster child.

Institutional Effectiveness Monitoring Report- Board Outcome II- Student Learning and Success and Outcome III- Excellence

Ms. Cummings provided the Board members with a detailed evaluation of Outcome- Student Learning and Success and Outcome III- Excellence. The research on Outcomes II and III generated some interesting findings: 

· In regards to Student Achievement Points, the following areas were assessed and all experienced increases in momentum points between the 06-07 and 07-08 academic year: Both the Fort Steilacoom and Puyallup colleges; students with the intent to transfer; students with Professional/Technical intent codes; Basic Skills students; and IBEST students. 

· It should be noted that the data in this draft report regarding the average Student Achievement Points per student is tentative. The State Board is issuing a tool this week that will allow us to further refine the average points per student by funding source, as well as by other indicators. These figures will be included in the final Institutional Effectiveness report in September. 

· In regards to graduation rates, the rates at Pierce College are comparable to the benchmark colleges, but slightly lower that the state and national averages. 

· Regarding Core Abilities, the area in which students reported that they have made the most progress while at Pierce College, was the ability to evaluate information and ideas in a critical way. 

· Approximately 28% of fall 2008 University of Washington-Tacoma transfer students came from Pierce College. Pierce College Students transferred with an average GPA of 3.02 and earned a GPA of 3.13 during their first quarter at UWT. 

· Approximately 86% of Pierce College 06-07 Professional/Technical students were employed within nine months of completing their program, which is significantly higher than both the state and benchmark colleges. 

· Outcome III assessed the completion rates of self-studies for non-instructional and instructional programs at Pierce College.  

· Program vitality on the District and discipline level for state-supported classes was also evaluated. The biggest difference between the 06-07 and 07-08 academic years was the decrease in the DFWI rate (that is the rate that students earn less than a 2.0 decimal grade, withdraw or incomplete). It decreased by 6.1% for on ground courses, and 5.3% for distance learning courses. 

· In regards to professional development, 84% of surveyed employees reported that their supervisor supported their professional growth and development. 

· Finally, during the 07-08 academic year, Pierce College District was re-accredited after successfully completing the self-study process and hosting a team of on-site evaluators. Progress in the recommendation areas will be assessed in upcoming Institutional Effectiveness reports. 

BOARD BUSINESS

PUBLIC COMMENT

Ms. Vicki Scannell, English Faculty read the following letter in its entirety to the Board.

Dear Trustees,

This spring, faculty engaged in good faith, with critical thought, and with care in selecting and

recommending division chairs. Faculty in the Arts & Humanities Division saw this opportunity,

with the retirement of Margaret Payne, for our division members to begin anew. We worked

meaningfully together and recommended, with an overwhelming 75%, that Michael Parks be our

next chair. Carol Green, on the other hand, selected another candidate, without cause, and did so

in clear violation of due process and with an illegal use of a point system.

It is well known that our division has been divided for years. We finally had a chance to heal the

rifts. Carol's action erases, outrageously, any chance of that. Further, it harshly exemplifies

administrative bad faith in meaningful shared governance. Authority is not meaningful cause.

Authoritative control is not shared governance. It's not even collegial.

The Arts & Humanities faculty have 300+ years of experience at Pierce in working within our

division, our classes, our community at large. Our faculty voices, our critical expertise, they

matter. I urge you to acknowledge this by demanding an immediate change in the bylaws to give

authority to division members to select their division chairs and by demanding a reversal in Carol

Green's egregious action. 
Dr. Kristin Brunnemer, English Faculty read the following letter in its entirety to the Board.

9 June 2009

To The Board of Trustees,

I come here today to ask you to consider changing the by-laws regarding the division chair

selection process. Only a handful of our division members were able to attend the meeting

today, but, as a majority, we felt it was important to bring your attention to the recent events

surrounding the Fort Steilacoom Arts & Humanities Selection Process. When one candidate

receives 75% of a division vote (note: 67% of those voting; 1 ballot arrived late and was not

counted as such), and another is selected, there is always a problem. Having served as the

nomination committee chair, I was asked to speak to these events. Personally, I am happy to be

here today as I believe this situation can serve as a case study as to where shared governance is

being attempted but is still failing to be realized here at our college.

In recent weeks, it appeared that perhaps Pierce College might be turning a comer on its past

transgressions of poor communication, whistle-blower lawsuits, and behind-closed- doors

practices. The Cascade construction building noise had stopped interfering with my ability to

instruct, over 90% of those voting last month chose to begin the process of forming a faculty

senate, and frequent talks with administration and staff about improving communication had

generated a new sense of openness and potential. Despite the pain of budget cuts, there was

increased unity for which to be thankful.

This increased unity applied most especially to the Fort Steilacoom Arts & Humanities Division.

Although it was sad that division chair Margaret Payne would be retiring, there was also a sense

of promise that any management change has the potential to generate. As faculty members, we

took the responsibility of nominating and voting for a new division chair quite seriously. We

established deadlines for candidacy and candidate statements, held meetings, rigorously followed

all by-laws, and came together to ask the two candidates questions about matters of critical

importance to our division and our college: their approach to budget, accreditation, assessment,

online courses, part-time faculty equity, shared governance and the like.

With this newfound sense of communication and desire for authentic shared governance, we also

invited Dr. Carol Green, Vice President of Instruction, to stay to hear these candidates'

presentations. We felt that she, being new like many of us, should have access both to the

candidates and to the questions and concerns of the division. In short, there was strong feeling of

unity and openness throughout the division's process, one that is most apparent in the unified

voting results of our division.

Unfortunately, while Dr. Green elected to introduce to faculty the duties of the division chair, she

did not stay for the division's session. In retrospect, I feel that this was a tragic choice. Had she

stayed, she might have had a better sense of the division's concerns, needs, questions, and goals

for the college. Both Michael Darcher and Michael Parks are very social and popular members of

the department, and both had stellar written resumes and vision statements. Dr. Green herself

wrote to division faculty via E-mail that they were so equally matched it would be difficult for

her to make a choice. This, of course, begs the question: if they were so equally evaluated, why

didn't our vote tip the scales and take precedence?

When Dr. Green came to our last division meeting and announced that the candidate who

received 5 of 17 votes was her choice, and would be given the job of representing us, like it or

lump it, the morale of our division was once again crushed. Those with a knowledge of the

division's history will note that this isn't the first time a newly appointed vice president has

silenced the division's voice by selecting a candidate more popular with top-level administration.

In detail, Carol told us that her decision process was long and thoughtful, and included the far

reaches of campus interests, including student services. Oddly, however, at no time were the

collective members of the division (sans the outgoing division chair) invited to speak with her

directly, formally or informally, on the issue prior to her division-meeting announcement. As a

division, we were merely given the opportunity to vote and list both candidates' strengths and

areas for development, neither of which seems ultimately to have held sufficient currency.

Still more oddly, Dr. Green, in an hour-long session and though continually asked, could not

provide a single reason for overruling our 75/25% vote except to say, that, in her opinion,

Michael Darcher might "get along better" with people than Michael Parks.

Even though I do not believe Carol's decision was intentionally capricious or mean-spirited, it

wasn't a good decision, and, for the division, it wasn't a fair decision. It is, however, a decision

that has had and will have many long-term consequences. Since Dr. Green's announcement, the

majority of faculty office doors have been shut throughout the division offices, whispers have

once again replaced open conversation, and plans to work together on accreditation matters have

been waylaid as faculty members, both inside and outside the division, attempt to recover from

the shock, and quite frankly, the disgust, of being "overruled" once again.

This is why I am here today. If time and time again faculty voices are heard but ignored, taken

into account but disenfranchised, offered but given no heed, the only possible result is a

disaffected, divided quorum filled not of faculty but of independent contractors, each teaching

but entirely divested from the success of Pierce College.

Shared governance means more than offering an opinion that may or may not be taken into

consideration. It means that faculty and staff share in the decision-making processes that directly

impact our work here at the college; it means we have both a voice and a vote. Today, I ask both

the board and the administration to consider changing many of the broken, unhealed processes

and procedures of Pierce College. Change the by-laws to permit faculty to select their own

representative division chairs; allow for a faculty senate; talk to more faculty members than the

favorite "usual suspects"; and understand that each time we are "overruled" and it is implied that

we do not know what the college needs or that we do not have the college's best interests at

heart, it is a slap in the face. Together, we need to foster an atmosphere that shows respect for

faculty's education, decision-making capacities, and contributions. Shared governance is a

significant issue at Pierce College today, one that communication alone cannot fix. I respectfully

ask for your time and attention to the matters of shared governance so that decisions this far reaching and hard-hitting are made in conjunction with faculty and staff, not despite them.

Mr. Steve Jaech, English Faculty stated that he wanted to underscore what had already been stated in the letters read. He expressed his concern for the process used to select a division chair. It is his belief that the current system needs to be changed stating that the union and administration need to do whatever it takes to make that change. He stated that all division members came away from the division meeting with feelings of anger, fear, and frustration making it the worst meeting he has attended in his tenure with the college. In closing he stated in order to make the college better, we must start with partnership, sharing and collegiality.

Mr. Gaspard asked if the faculty were alleging that the faculty contract had been violated, in response Dr. Brunnemer stated that it was her belief that there are plans to file a grievance. Mr. Gaspard stated he doesn’t see that, what governs us is the contract.

At the request of Mr. Gaspard, Chancellor Johnson offered the following clarification: 

· The use of the word “bylaws” is incorrect; the division chair selection process is clearly negotiated in the faculty contract. We are not talking about bylaws.

· As we work through the very definition of shared governance, it is important for faculty to hear that there are several components to that definition. One of those components is the faculty contract, the contract in it-self is one example of shared governance and in many places it very specifically dictates the process to be followed and that is true with the division chair position.

·  Another component of shared governance is our committee structure that participates in shared governance and the task force on committees continues to work to refine those elements of shared governance.

· Another component is the agreement between the administration and the PCFT that when there is not a specific committee or contract item identified in an issue the union is the voice of the faculty in those shared governance areas.

· In voting for the exploration of a faculty senate there could be some change in these processes and the administration looks forward to seeing how that could work for Pierce College.

· Dr. Johnson is concerned that there is a misinterpretation of the contract on this issue, the contract is not us having authority to change bylaws, this is a negotiated agreement. The administration takes the contract very seriously and it important to get clarity on this issue as the college moves forward in a positive way. She asked Ms. Yochum and Dr. Green to speak to this issue as it Fort Steilacoom focused. 

Ms. Yochum provided the Board with a copy of page 74 section 14.4 of the Pierce College Federation of Teachers and Pierce College District 2008-2011 Negotiated Agreement. She brought their attention to two items of the contract, which are:

· The committee will forward the names of at least two (2) candidates along with the written applications of the nominees, and the summary of each candidate’s strengths and areas of development (as the Committee sees them with any additional information agreed to at the division meeting) to the campus Vice President.

· The Administration will respond, ordinarily, by selecting one person from the Division’s list of candidates within ten (10) working days. 

Ms. Yochum stated that Ms. Scannell’s letter eludes that Dr. Green violated the contract, however using the current contract language presented above; Dr. Green was in no way unethical nor did she illegally violate the contract.

Dr. Green offered her explanation of the process and criteria she used in selecting the division chair for the Arts and Humanities Division, she stated that:

· As the contract states she attended the division meeting to give an overview of the Division chair responsibilities and desired skills. She did not stay to hear the candidate presentations because it does not state to do so in the contract and she would have an opportunity to interview the candidates on her own.

· The week following the presentations she received information regarding each of candidates including each candidate’s strengths and areas of development and the results of the vote taken by the division from the nomination committee, she responded with an email asking if the committee was submitting two qualified candidates. In answer, it was stated yes both candidates were qualified.

· Dr. Green contacted current division chairs and student service directors asking them to state what qualifications they were looking for in a colleague (not a name of a person they wanted to work with). A list of characteristics was provided for Dr. Green’s review.

· She developed a list of seventeen interview questions that she provided to the candidates and conducted an interview with each of the candidates.

· She then took all the information provided to her including each candidate’s resume, explanation of why the faculty member wants the chair position, their vision for the division, the division’s list of strengths and areas of development for each of the candidates, the list of characteristics that others thought were important, she then went away to think about and consider how all the information compared to her list of what she felt the college needed in that position. She then compared each of the candidates based on all of the above information.

· She selected Mr. Michael Darcher, she chose him because she believes he has a broader perspective of what it means to be a division chair. While both candidates would be able to support and advocate on behalf of the division she felt that Mr. Darcher had the qualities of not only a leader for the division but also the college and the district.

· She stated that she has articulated her decision at various meetings on numerous occasions and believes she made her decision in a very objective way.

· In addressing the faculty members present at the board meeting, she stated that she understands they are mad at her and that everyone lost in this situation, everyone needs to work to together to continue resolving communication issues as they come up. In her view, shared governance is not a matter of just voting, it is the matter of listening to many voices and that is what she tried to do. She did listen to the division members however after considering all factors she did not make the decision they wanted.

Dr. Brunnemer referenced the use of the Electoral College and its flaws stating that there is a difference between doing the right thing and having the right to do something. That is why the faculty members are speaking today.

Mr. Gaspard called for an end to the discussion, stating his appreciation for hearing faculty concerns and the explanation from the administration.  In what he hears and understands of this issue, it should not come before the board however the board is always interested in the issues facing the college. He stated that the board would not adjudicate issues at a board meeting.

Board Chair Report

Mr. Gaspard stated that board members are looking forward to graduation and celebrating student achievements. He commented that even with the budget concerns it has been a wonderful year for the District. He extended his thanks on behalf of the board for the work the entire college community has done on behalf of students and for working together to create an exceptional learning environment.
Activities Calendar

June 12, 2009 is the Pierce College Graduation being held at the Tacoma Dome at 3:30. All board members will attend this special event.

August 12, 2009 was proposed as the date for the summer board retreat. The retreat will be one day and the agenda will be decided at a future date. The board secretary will contact members to confirm the date selected.

NEXT REGULAR

September 9. 2009, Fort Steilacoom
MEETING


ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 3:05 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Marc Gaspard, Chair
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